## Agenda



Meeting: Supportive Housing Services Oversight Committee Meeting

Date: November 14, 2022
Time: 9:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m.

Place: Virtual meeting (Zoom link)

Purpose: Provide additional information about Metro's upcoming summary for its own work

in FY21-22; discuss the oversight committee's role related to the annual report process; and provide overview of tools to support the committee in their review of

the annual reports, including guidance on financial review.

9:30 a.m. Welcome and introductions

9:45 a.m. Conflict of Interest declaration

9:50 a.m. Public comment

10:00 a.m. Update on Metro's SHS team annual summary

10:10 a.m. Presentation and discussion: Cycle of oversight

10:50 a.m. Break

11:00 a.m. Presentation and discussion: Cycle of oversight (continued)

11:45 a.m. Next steps: Overview of December 5th meeting

12:00 p.m. Adjourn

#### Metro respects civil rights

Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes that ban discrimination. If any person believes they have been discriminated against regarding the receipt of benefits or services because of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information on Metro's civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination complaint form, visit <a href="https://www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights">www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights</a> or call 503-797-1536. Metro provides services or accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communication aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1700 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. All Metro meetings are wheelchair accessible. For up-to-date public transportation information, visit TriMet's website at <a href="https://www.trimet.org">www.trimet.org</a>.

#### Thông báo về sự Metro không kỳ thị của

Metro tôn trọng dân quyền. Muốn biết thêm thông tin về chương trình dân quyền của Metro, hoặc muốn lấy đơn khiểu nại về sự kỳ thị, xin xem trong www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Nếu quý vị cần thông dịch viên ra dấu bằng tay, trợ giúp về tiếp xúc hay ngôn ngữ, xin gọi số 503-797-1700 (từ 8 giờ sáng đến 5 giờ chiều vào những ngày thường) trước buổi họp 5 ngày làm việc.

#### Повідомлення Metro про заборону дискримінації

Меtro з повагою ставиться до громадянських прав. Для отримання інформації про програму Metro із захисту громадянських прав або форми скарги про дискримінацію відвідайте сайт www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. або Якщо вам потрібен перекладач на зборах, для задоволення вашого запиту зателефонуйте за номером 503-797-1700 з 8.00 до 17.00 у робочі дні за п'ять робочих днів до зборів.

#### Metro 的不歧視公告

尊重民權。欲瞭解Metro民權計畫的詳情,或獲取歧視投訴表,請瀏覽網站www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。如果您需要口譯方可參加公共會議,請在會議召開前5個營業日撥打503-797-

1700(工作日上午8點至下午5點),以便我們滿足您的要求。

#### Ogeysiiska takooris la'aanta ee Metro

Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan tahay turjubaan si aad uga qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1700 (8 gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dambe maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada.

#### Metro의 차별 금지 관련 통지서

Metro의 시민권 프로그램에 대한 정보 또는 차별 항의서 양식을 얻으려면, 또는 차별에 대한 불만을 신고 할 수www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 당신의 언어 지원이 필요한 경우, 회의에 앞서 5 영업일 (오후 5시 주중에 오전 8시) 503-797-1700를 호출합니다.

#### Metroの差別禁止通知

Metroでは公民権を尊重しています。Metroの公民権プログラムに関する情報について、または差別苦情フォームを入手するには、www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。までお電話ください公開会議で言語通訳を必要とされる方は、Metroがご要請に対応できるよう、公開会議の5営業日前までに503-797-1700(平日午前8時~午後5時)までお電話ください。

#### សេចក្តីជនដំណីងអំពីការមិនរើសអើងរបស់ Metro

ការកោរពសិទ្ធិពលរដ្ឋរបស់។ សំរាប់ព័ត៌មានអំពីកម្មវិធីសិទ្ធិពលរដ្ឋរបស់ Metro
ឬដើម្បីទទួលពាក្យបណ្តឹងរើសអើងសូមចូលទស្សនាគេហទ់ព័រ
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights។
បើលោកអ្នកគ្រូវការអ្នកបកប្រែកាសនៅពេលអង្គ
ប្រងុំសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ព្ទមកលេខ 503-797-1700 (ម៉ោង 8 ព្រឹកដល់ម៉ោង 5 ល្ងាច
ថ្ងៃធ្វើការ) ប្រាំពីរថ្ងៃ
ប្រងុំសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ព្ទមកលេខ 503-797-1700 (ម៉ោង 8 ច្រឹកដល់ម៉ោង 5 ល្ងាច
ថ្ងៃធ្វើការ ប្រាំពីរថ្ងៃ

#### إشعار بعدم التمييز من Metro

تحترم Metro الحقوق المدنية. للمزيد من المعلومات حول برنامج Metro الحقوق المدنية أو لإيداع شكوى ضد التمييز، يُرجى زيارة الموقع الإلكتروني www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. إن كنت بحاجة إلى مساعدة في اللغة، يجب عليك الاتصال مقدماً برقم الهاتف 797-1700 (من الساعة 8 صباحاً حتى الساعة 5 مساحاً حتى الساعة 5 مساحاً من موحد الاجتماع.

#### Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskriminasyon

Iginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahin ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Kung kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 503-797-1700 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng trabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan.

#### Notificación de no discriminación de Metro

Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener información sobre el programa de derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por discriminación, ingrese a <a href="https://www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights">www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights</a>. Si necesita asistencia con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1700 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los días de semana) 5 días laborales antes de la asamblea.

#### Уведомление о недопущении дискриминации от Metro

Metro уважает гражданские права. Узнать о программе Metro по соблюдению гражданских прав и получить форму жалобы о дискриминации можно на вебсайте www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Если вам нужен переводчик на общественном собрании, оставьте свой запрос, позвонив по номеру 503-797-1700 в рабочие дни с 8:00 до 17:00 и за пять рабочих дней до даты собрания.

#### Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea

Metro respectă drepturile civile. Pentru informații cu privire la programul Metro pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a obține un formular de reclamație împotriva discriminării, vizitați www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Dacă aveți nevoie de un interpret de limbă la o ședință publică, sunați la 503-797-1700 (între orele 8 și 5, în timpul zilelor lucrătoare) cu cinci zile lucrătoare înainte de ședință, pentru a putea să vă răspunde în mod favorabil la cerere.

#### Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom

Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib <a href="www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights">www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights</a>. Yog hais tias koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1700 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham.



Meeting: Supportive Housing Services Oversight Committee
Date/time: Monday, October 24, 2022, 9:30 AM – 12:30 PM

Place: Zoom (Virtual)

Purpose: Reviewing committee ground agreements and decision-making process; discussion

about displacement of SHS funds from Metro Office of Metro Attorney; vote on public comment about regional long-term rent assistance; reviewing annual report process;

and Metro tax collection and disbursement update.

#### Member attendees

Co-chair Susan Emmons, Dan Fowler, Armando Jimenez, Ellen Johnson, Jenny Lee, Seth Lyon, Carter MacNichol, Felicita Monteblanco, Jeremiah Rigsby, Roserria Roberts, Dr. Mandrill Taylor, Co-chair Kathy Wai

#### **Absent members**

Gabby Bates, Heather Brown, Ellen Johnson, Jahed Sukhun

#### **Elected delegates**

Clackamas County Commissioner Sonya Fischer, Washington County Chair Kathryn Harrington, Multnomah County Commissioner Susheela Jayapal, Metro Councilor Christine Lewis

#### **Absent elected delegates**

City of Portland Commissioner Dan Ryan

#### Metro

Shane Abma, Nui Bezaire, Ash Elverfeld, Breanna Hudson, Rachael Lembo, Patricia Rojas

#### **Facilitator**

Ben Duncan, Kearns & West

Details for this meeting can also be found in the final meeting record due to the reliance on slide decks that are included in the record. Minutes may include portions of the slide deck material but focus primarily on discussion and questions not found in the slide deck. A summary of County and Metro staff responses to member questions are italicized.

#### Welcome and introductions

Co-chair Susan Emmons (she/her) welcomed the committee to the meeting and shared a story of a community member receiving long-term rent assistance.

Ben Duncan (he/him), Facilitator from Kearns and West, facilitated a round of introductions of staff and committee members. He also provided details on how the Zoom meeting works and the day's agenda.

Co-chair Kathy Wai (she/her) led the group through a vote to approve the September meeting minutes. The minutes were approved unanimously.

#### **Conflict of interest declaration**

Jenny Lee (she/her) works at the Coalition of Communities of Color and they are working on contract and partnership with Housing Authority of Clackamas County that could inform implementation in the future.



Carter MacNichol (he/him) is a board member at Transition Projects and they're a contractor with the Joint Office of Homeless Services. Carter doesn't receive financial compensation as a board member.

Dan Fowler (he/him) is Chair of the Homeless Solutions Coalition of Clackamas County and they do not receive SHS funding. There is no financial compensation for him.

#### **Public Comment**

No verbal public comment was made during the meeting.

#### **Reviewing ground agreements**

Co-chair Wai introduced the agenda item to revisit group agreements and guidelines. The group agreements and guidelines were shared in a PowerPoint.

Ben asked if there were any suggestions for changes.

Roserria Roberts (she/her) proposed a change from "BIPOC folks or folks with targeted identities often didn't have the privilege to assume best intentions in a white dominant space" to "BIPOC folks or folks with targeted identities often didn't/don't have the privilege to assume best intentions in a white dominant space."

There was a discussion regarding whether the role of ex-officio members and participation expectations in meetings needed to be updated or clarified with the group agreements. Ex-officio members in the room and voting members of the committee made comments.

In conclusion, no change to group agreements was made regarding ex-officio member participation. Instead the group decided to continue in the same spirit of welcoming participation when relevant to the discussion and is expected.

There was a thumbs up agreement to only change the language Roserria proposed previously.

#### **Committee consensus methods**

Ben stated that this agenda item is meant to reaffirm the previous choice to have a more organic and casual style of decision making.

He recommended a modified consensus method with thumb votes. Thumbs up equals yes, I'm comfortable with this; sideways thumb means you're willing to move forward but not all the way there and would like to discuss further; thumbs down means you're not willing to move forward.

The goal would be to get everyone to a space where they feel good enough to move forward.

The decision was made to continue to practice modified consensus using the thumb method and to continue following meeting protocols for committee recommendations.

Ben stated that a redesign of the method could occur in time as needed.

#### Discussion: Clarifying displacement / supplanting of SHS funds

Shane Abma (he/him), Attorney, Metro, joined the meeting to provide information on the anti-displacement section of the SHS measure. He notes that the term 'supplant' isn't used in the intergovernmental agreement (IGA) or the measure, even though he's heard people use that term. He continued to say that the anti-displacement language was meant to be additive and the intention of it was so that counties couldn't reduce their supportive housing funding from county general funds (relative to fiscal year 2019-2020) and replace it with Metro SHS measure funds. During the IGA process negotiations they all agreed that as long as the county general funds weren't reduced,



they'd be in compliance with the anti-displacement requirement. He cautioned the use of 'supplant' and reminded the committee that it's not in the measure, IGAs or Metro code.

Shane added that there is another provision saying that Metro SHS dollars can't be used outside of the Metro region and therefore Clackamas and Washington County couldn't take the Metro dollars and use them outside of the Metro boundary. He said that generally tax dollars can't be spent outside of the taxing jurisdiction.

Carter asked why fiscal year 2019-2020 was used as the base year?

Shane responded that when the measure passed that time frame wasn't used, but dollars were rushing in from the federal government simultaneously early in the pandemic and was inflating county budgets. During the IGA negotiation process, the parties all agreed to look only at the county general fund dollars because they don't control what the federal and state give them in future years. However, they did agree that if they do receive opportunities for state or federal funds in future years, they should continue to make a reasonable, good faith effort to continue to seek those other funds.

Adam Brown (he/him), Housing Authority of Clackamas County, said that there's a section in the annual report where each jurisdiction will outline their resources allocated to homeless services and other areas, and it will be clear and transparent for everyone to see.

#### Vote on public comment about regional long-term rent assistance

Ben opened this portion of the agenda and reminded the committee of the process that was followed with Tom Cusack's public comments on the Regional Long-term Rent Assistance (RLRA) program. They were shared with the committee, Metro responded, and discussion occurred in the committee as to how to move forward with a response as a committee to the comments. He also shared with them that since then, Tom sent public comment to the Tri-County Planning Body (TCPB). Ben said that the TCPB has received his public comment regarding RLRA and will be taking on RLRA as a group topic. He asked if there was further action needed from this committee.

Co-chair Emmons said they should feel reassured the comment and RLRA policy is being taken on by the TCPB and asked staff to let Ellen Johnson know of the updates since she wasn't present for this meeting.

#### **Break occurred**

#### **Annual report process**

Patricia Rojas (she/her), Regional Director, Metro, shared excitement that the committee gets to dive into the meat of their oversight role with the annual review process. She used a slide deck to illustrate the annual report process. It included the committee's role for annual reporting and a timeline for the annual review and production process between this meeting and March 2023.

Steve Rudman (he/him), co-chair of the Affordable Housing Bond Oversight Committee and member of the TCPB, shared his experience with the Bond Oversight Committee annual review process. Their committee drafted a letter to Metro Council along with the annual report that included recommendations for the Council to consider implementing in the future for the program. So far the Council has accepted and agreed with their recommendations.

Jenny, who is also a member of the Affordable Housing Bond Oversight Committee, also spoke to her positive experience of collaboration with Metro staff in providing the information the committee asked for in order to do proper oversight.



Nui Bezaire (she/her), SHS Manager, Metro, reviewed the main areas of the annual report and provided a review of the activity Ben would be asking members to participate in on a Jamboard.

Roserria referenced page 4 of the report outline and was concerned about culturally-specific organizations not being disaggregated by which culture they are serving.

Patricia said that's something Metro should be able to provide. She clarified that disaggregation by race is used to help us understand who is being served by race and ethnicity. And that counties could share information about culturally-specific system capacity by communities they represent and serve.

Dan asked if the counties or Metro would be sharing data on inflow, the number of people entering the homeless services system?

Patricia said that the counties will likely speak to at some level through the Built for Zero work in the regional coordination area of their annual reports and include Point In Time numbers.

Dan wants to show the public the full picture of what's going on in the region with homelessness and said that inflow is part of that story.

Patricia affirmed that there's a story to tell about what we're seeing in the community and why and added that some of that is done through raw numbers and some is letting people know what the dynamics of inflow and outflow are - which can happen in the reports. Inflow is likely going to come up in the TCPB, as it's more of a systems level policy question, but the story can be incorporated into the annual reports.

Seth Lyons (he/him) said that technology is better than it's ever been in order to count folks experiencing homelessness. He said that we can say for example, we housed 300 people; but wouldn't it be better to say we housed 20% of folks experiencing homelessness? He sees a gap in sharing with the public the full picture total of people experiencing homelessness and SHS fund impact.

Patricia replied that she thinks all the jurisdictions agree that it's important to tell that story and we need to work towards improving and sharing that context out.

Washington County Chair Kathryn Harrington stated that the dollars were not approved by voters to solve all of homelessness and it requires participation beyond government.

Patricia said that the SHS measure will not solve the systemic root causes of homelessness.

Seth added that while it's true it won't solve them, we can say that it solves for some category of the big picture and here are the problems it's solving for. He said we should be able to articulate which population and percentage of the population it's serving, for example, the 5,000 households number.

Members then participated in a prioritization activity on a Jamboard (virtual whiteboard) to determine which annual report areas they'd like the counties to prioritize in their presentations to the committee in December.

The prioritized in this order: investment areas and impact/outcomes; evaluation/quality improvement; provider capacity and expansion; equity analysis; SHS/Affordable Housing Bond alignment updates and data reporting; financial report; regional coordination of access to services between partner jurisdictions.



Jeremiah Rigsby (he/him) asked about the impact of the committee and whether the job is just to hear reports out or if the committee can make an impact and influence change.

Patricia replied with a yes. She gave the example from the Affordable Housing Bond Committee: they thought that cooling units needed to be included in the Bond buildings in response to the numerous heatwave deaths. They also asked for integration and alignment with SHS and PSH. The Council agreed with them and that changed Affordable Housing Bond funding and programing.

Jeremiah also wondered how to respond to political issues and how the committee can stay informed and if Metro has a role to play with that.

Dan appreciated that everyone had a chance to speak in the meeting. He also hopes to see mental health system tied more into SHS.

Patricia said that the TCPB will be working on systems-alignment.

Co-chair Emmons said that between the counties and Metro, there are multiple communications teams. She asked what role they're playing around creating a counternarrative to the false understandings in the public of homelessness and the work of the SHS funds. She said there is a need for better communication.

Co-chair Wai said that members may be champions for the work as well and wondered what that could look like. Besides the co-chairs doing presentation rollout to the Metro Council and county boards, could members of the committee do their own outreach to community at town halls, etc?

Jeremiah supports the town hall idea from Co-chair Wai but wants to be sure first that the SHS work is actually being done right and wonders if the oversight committee can be real about that.

#### Metro financial update

Rachael Lembo (she/her), Finance Manager for Metro's housing programs, joined the meeting to provide a financial update. Highlights were that the SHS program had a budget amendment go to Metro Council to add three new positions to support the high-level data framework and sharing agreement, and also the work of the TCPB.

Metro collected \$50M and disbursed \$45M in Q1 of FY23. She compared this fiscal year to last fiscal year and explained that September collections were higher than July/August because it's an estimated payment due date month. She sees that the collection is on a more steady pace.

#### **Next steps**

Nui shared that staff will share member feedback with the counties to guide their annual report presentations based on the Jamboard activity.

Additionally, she updated that Metro has started drafting its own annual summary of its own work and that it will be added to the Executive Summary that staff will draft for the committee over the next two months.

Lastly, she updated the committee that they will not have Year 2 Q1 presentations or a summary slide due to the intense focus on the annual reports right now. The committee will still get the Q1 reports.

Co-chairs Wai and Emmons thanked Ben for his facilitation and said they appreciated hearing everyone's voices today.



#### Adjourn

Adjourned at 12:17 p.m.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Ash Elverfeld, Housing Program Assistant



# Supportive housing services regional oversight committee

#### Meeting guidelines

Arrive on time and prepared.

Share the air – only one person will speak at a time, and we will allow others to speak once before we speak twice.

Express our own views or those of our constituents; don't speak for others at the table.

Listen carefully and keep an open mind.

Respect the views and opinions of others, and refrain from personal attacks, both within and outside of meetings.

Avoid side conversations.

Focus questions and comments on the subject at hand and stick to the agenda.

When discussing the past, link the past to the current discussion constructively.

Seek to find common ground with each other and consider the needs and concerns of the local community and the larger region.

Turn off or put cell phones on silent mode. Focus on full engagement in the meeting, and refrain from conducting other work during meetings as much as possible.

Notify committee chairperson and Metro staff of any media inquiries and refer requests for official statements or viewpoints to Metro. Committee members will not speak to media on behalf of the committee or Metro, but rather only on their own behalf.

#### **Group agreements**

We aren't looking for perfection.

WAIT: why am I talking / why aren't I talking.

You are the author of your own story.

Impact vs intention: Intention is important, but we attend to impact first.

BIPOC folks or folks with targeted identities often don't / didn't have the privilege to assume best intentions in a white dominant space.

Invited to speak in draft- thought doesn't need to be fully formed.

We are all learners and teachers.

Expertise isn't privileged over lived experience and wisdom.

Liberation and healing are possible.

Expect non-closure.

Last updated: 11/02/2022